
Marsh Baldon with Toot Baldon Annual Joint Parishes Meeting (the Village Meeting)
Clerk: Lisa Fermer 1, The Croft, Marsh Baldon             
The Annual Meeting of 
Marsh Baldon with Toot Baldon 
Monday 9th April, 2018
7.30pm at the Marsh Baldon Village Hall  
AGENDA
1. Introduction 
Welcome by the Parish Council Chair, Cllr. Dorothy Tonge
2.  Apologies for Absence
3. Minutes of the last Meeting 
To formally approve the minutes of the Annual Joint Parishes meeting held on April 10th, 2017 which were provisionally approved by Baldons PC at its meeting held on My 8th, 2017.   
4. Matters Arising (but not on the agenda) 
5. Open Forum & Village Matters
The opportunity for villagers from Marsh Baldon and Toot Baldon to have their   say on current issues such as The Oxford to Cambridge Expressway
6. Neighbourhood Plan update
7. Village Green Maintenance Issues
8. Annual Reports
· Report from Marsh & Toot Parishes 
-  Cllr. Dorothy Tonge 
(Paper 1)
· Report from the Treasurer 

-  Cllr. John Maskell

· Report from the County Council 

-  Cllr. Lorraine Lindsay Gale (Paper 3)
· Report frm the District Council

-Cllr. Sue Lawson

(Paper 4)
· Fuel Charity



-  Barbara Wright
9. Any Other Business

Report from Marsh & Toot Parishes 
-  Cllr. Dorothy Tonge (Paper 1)

Baldons Parish Council 
Chairman’s Annual report for Marsh Baldon and Toot Baldon 
 
Introduction 
The Parish Council has had a very busy, interesting and at times challenging year in 2017/18 There have been 6 meeting of the council as usual.   In July we had a change of parish Clerk  Paul Isaacs our clerk for more than 5 years left to pursue other interests and  we were very fortunate to appoint Lisa Fermer a village resident 
This report touches on the main business issues we have endeavoured to address  some issues continuing to require our attention in 2018 
 
Planning applications  
 There were 29 Planning application, of which 13 were from Marsh Baldon on behalf 11 properties  and 16 from Toot Baldon   concerning 8 properties  A small number required two applications per property to accommodate the additional  Listed Building consent  or minor amendment to already approved plans  
In total the council supported 11 applications from Marsh Baldon   and 15 in Toot  
Two application have been objected to by councillors one was subsequently withdrawn by the applicants and the decision of SODC on the other  retrospective application is outstanding  
In total 21 applications have been approved by SODC and 3 are outstanding at the time of writing.  There have again been a small number of applications where the council has had concerns  that plans did not fit in with our draft neighbourhood plan but  have given a qualified approval knowing that SODC would be reluctant to refuse the application within current planning policy. It is hoped that with the  adoption of the neighbourhood plan the council will have  a stronger voice when commenting on planning applications    
 
Neighbourhood plan   
The Neighbourhood Plan has been a major piece of work and it is hoped that it will become  adopted policy by SODC later in 2018   It is intended to form the background on which plans for the future housing and growth in  the Baldon villages can be supported   It has been a time consuming exercise  and  one with long term value for the villages  and thanks must be given to the villagers who assisted councillors  in its option appraisal and  development  The Parish Council is grateful to the hard work and enthusiasm  of Cllr  Laurence Attewill  as leader of the project  
 
Oxford and Cambridge  Expressway 
 Information on the government’s plans for  improving the road and rail links between Oxford and Cambridge became available during the year and the implication  for the Baldons on the choice of route  from Oxford to Bicester could be very serious The Council is involved in the Expressway Action group  working with other villages on the south side of the city in an attempt to influence the decisions on the route due to be announced in 2018  Campaigning in the village is likely to be needed  The council  has endeavoured to keep villagers up to date on the issues and have supported the Village Voice group to assist in this   
 
Repairs round the Green 
There has been increasing problems of cars being driven and parked on the Green with  damage particularly outside the school and on the south side adjacent to the track where a no driving notice has been installed.  Repairs are essential and the Council has agreed the most urgent priority is for  work on the Green outside the school.   
The council have supported  in principal a strategy  for repairs ( see paper on Baldons Website)  which depends on securing funds not just from the council but also land and property  owners and local businesses  as the council does not consider itself responsible for all the costs involved  Discussions have started.  However it is likely to be  necessary to raise the parish precept in future. 
   
 Mains Sewage for Toot Baldon 
Villagers and councillors have liaised with Thames Water to secure a commitment to sewage installation in Toot Baldon  TW confirmed in early December 2017 they would be sending a team in the first Quarter of 2018 to Toot Baldon to undertake  some  topographical  surveys. There would also be other teams visiting to undertake some connectivity and Flow surveys and the information gathered would be evaluated against the design, and the relevant adjustments made where needed. TW will then be in the process of confirming the 2 sets of surveys for the area with their contractors. This work should take TW up until June 2018 to complete. Alongside this, there are internal processes the project needs to be taken through to receive approval. 
TW hope to have their design ready by August 2018. Subject to approval and final go ahead, they  hope to begin  work in September 2018. 
 
Highways  
The council now finds it less easy to maintain a dialogue with OCC Highways dept officers, However issues that have been raised this year include concerns at the pot hole repairs , road closures by contactors  signage and flooding  
For the latter  recent problems in The Croft have been directed back to landowners who have a responsibility to maintain drains and ditches on their land to prevent flooding, some work has started but needs more work in drier weather in and around land in Toot Baldon   
The council with Highways also agreed  to fund a no driving sign at both ends of Tinny lane to endeavour to stop drivers  inappropriately following sat nav advice . 
 
Defibrillator 
This was installed in the old telephone box during the year and funded mainly through voluntary contribution with a small  amount council and thanks go to Sara  McDouall Saw for her efforts  
 
Freedom for information 
Privacy legislation  
The Parish Council  is obliged to comply with new legislation and is in the process of updating  information and policies  on the website. New Privacy legislation comes into force in 2018 and the council is exploring the issues and actions to ensure our compliance  
  
Consultations 
The council have responded to SODC consultations on the Local Plan and have supported the preferred strategy including  sites for housing  growth and the protection of the Green  Belt  There is now concern that SODC may delay the plan and introduce changes that could threaten the villages in the Green Belt  
 
Priorities’ for 2018/9     include  
Compliance with new legislation  
Neighbourhood plan implementation 
Village Green parking and related repairs  
Oxford to Cambridge Expressway issues and  
Protecting the Green belt  south of Oxford  
 
DT  
29 03 18 

Report from the Treasurer- Cllr. John Maskell (Paper 2)
Baldons Parish Council – Financial Status – Period April 2017 to March 2018

Receipts
	Date
	Description of Income
	
	Bank 

Statement


	Cash
	Bank

	01/04/17
	Balance carried forward from 2016 to 2017
	
	Y
	
	22125.24

	03/04/17
	Precept payment 1st part – Marsh Baldon
	
	y
	
	  2616.00

	03/04/17
	Precept payment 1st part – Toot Baldon
	
	y
	
	  1308.00

	28/04/17
	Neighbourhood Plan – credit from Community UK 
	
	y
	
	  2792.00

	02/05/17
	Vat reclaimed HMRC  
	
	y
	
	  2916.51

	07/09/17
	Precept payment 2nd part – Marsh Baldon
	
	Y
	
	  2616.00

	07/09/17
	Precept payment 2nd part – Toot Baldon
	
	Y
	
	  1308.00

	17/10/17
	Wine left over from NP meeting.  JM (6 bottles) DT (6)
	
	Y
	
	      66.00

	04/12/17
	Bank interest
	
	      Y
	
	        2.31

	
	
	
	
	
	  

	Total
	
	
	
	
	35750.06


Receipts


35750.06



Business account

13183.98
Payments:

15913.68 



Current account

  8732.06
Balance


19836.38



Total at bank

21916.04
Cheques not banked
 (2079.66)










19836.38


Carried forward to April 2018
19836.38

Baldons Parish Council – Financial Status – Period April 2017 to March 2018

Payments

	Date

Cheque raised
	Description of Transaction
	VAT
	Bank 

Statement


	Cheque

No
	Amount

	05/04/17
	Neighbourhood Plan- HDA Architecture 
	867.30
	y
	100867
	5203.80

	08/04/17
	SODC – emptying dog bins
	2.09
	Y
	100868
	    12.56

	08/04/17
	Mowing the Green – A. Podbery (March)
	13.00
	
	100869
	    78.00

	08/04/17
	Mowing the Green – A. Podbery (April)
	26.00
	
	100870
	  156.00

	08/04/17
	Oxfordshire Community First membership
	
	Y
	100871
	    55.00

	08/04/17
	AON UK Ltd – Annual Insurance
	
	Y
	100872
	  365.83

	08/04/17
	OALC membership
	22.18
	Y
	100873
	  133.07

	29/06/17
	Mowing the Green – A. Podbery (May)
	26.00
	Y
	100874
	  156.00

	29/06/17
	J. Maskell – wine for Internal Auditor  (C.T.)
	
	      Y
	100875
	    22.50

	04/07/17
	Neighbourhood Plan- HDA Architecture
	366.65
	      Y
	100876
	2199.90

	04/07/17
	Clerks salary + expenses –April to July
	
	Y
	100877
	  685.96

	04/07/17
	HMRC – Clerks Tax April to July
	
	      Y
	100878
	  151.48

	07/07/17
	D. Tonge – wine for the retiring clerk
	
	      Y
	100879
	    55.55

	08/07/17
	Mowing the Green+ Outfield - A. Podbery (June)
	  75.00
	      Y
	100880
	  450.00

	01/08/17
	Clerk – hard drive 500gb + 32gb (new clerk)
	
	      Y
	100881
	    54.99

	17/08/17
	OALC – course for new clerk
	
	      Y
	100882
	    78.00

	20/08/17
	Neighbourhood Plan – printing
	
	      Y
	100883
	  313.50

	20/08/17
	SODC – emptying dog bins
	    2.09
	      Y
	100884
	    12.56

	20/08/17
	Mowing the Green – A. Podbery (July)
	  13.00
	      Y
	100885
	    78.00

	27/08/17
	Defibrillator – Electrical installation 
	  64.00 
	      Y
	100886
	  384.00

	11/09/17
	SODC – Cheque cancelled – duplicate of 100884
	
	
	100887
	

	11/09/17
	Mowing the Green – A. Podbery (August)
	  13.00
	      Y
	100888
	    78.00

	13/09/17
	BDO – Annual Audit fee
	  22.00
	      Y
	100889
	  120.00

	03/10/17
	Neighbourhood Plan meeting (wine & food) 
	
	      Y
	100890
	  149.15

	01/11/17
	Clerks salary & expenses – Aug to Sept inc
	
	      Y
	100891
	  406.72

	01/11/17
	SODC – emptying dog bins
	    2.09
	      Y
	100892
	    12.56

	01/11/17
	Mowing the Green – A. Podbery - Sept
	  26.00
	      Y
	100893
	  156.00

	01/11/17
	N. Cullen – Strimming around the Green 
	
	      Y
	100894
	  165.00

	03/12/17
	Cutting the church yards – PCC
	
	      Y
	100895
	  600.00

	03/12/17
	 Cheque cancelled – see 100898
	
	
	100896
	

	03/12/17
	Mowing the Green  & outfield –A. Podbery
	  48.00
	      Y
	100897
	  288.00

	06/12/17
	Newsletter contribution 2016 to 2017
	
	      Y
	100898
	  199.89

	09/12/17
	N. Cullen - Strimming
	
	      Y
	100899
	  100.00

	18/12/17
	Neighbourhood Plan - Nexus
	152.00
	      Y
	100900
	  912.00

	11/03/18
	Village Hall – Hire for meetings -2017
	
	
	100901
	  220.50

	11/03/18
	SODC – emptying dog bins – Oct to Dec
	    4.19
	
	100902
	    25.12

	11/03/18
	SODC – emptying dog bins – Jan to March 
	    4.19
	
	100903
	    25.12

	24/03/18
	Clerks salary & expenses - Oct 17-March 18
	
	
	100904
	1114.00

	24/03/18
	Treasurers expenses – Feb 17 to March 18
	
	
	100905
	     44.60

	24/03/18
	Chairman’s expenses 2017 to 2018
	
	
	100906
	   130.00

	27/03/18
	Kingdom Signs - signs for the Green
	  86.72
	
	100907
	   520.32

	Total
	
	
	
	
	15913.68


Note: VAT figures in red are yet to be claimed - £863



Report from the County Council -  Cllr. Lorraine Lindsay Gale (Paper 3)

ANNUAL REPORT TO PARISH COUNCILS

APRIL 2017 – APRIL 2018

FROM CLLR LORRAINE LINDSAY-GALE

BERINSFIELD & GARSINGTON DIVISION

On 4th May I was re-elected as your County Councillor with a majority of 1,054, which represents 55% of the vote. I am really pleased to be able to represent you once again, and would like to thank everyone who supported me.

Whether you voted for me or not I will continue to work hard for everyone in my Division which covers Dorchester, Warborough, Shillingford, Newington, Stadhampton, Chiselhampton, Drayton St Leonard, Berinsfield, Burcot, Clifton Hampden, Culham, Nuneham Courtenay, Marsh Baldon, Toot Baldon, Garsington and Sandford-on-Thames.

The Conservative Party has retained control of the Council by joining into an Alliance with two Independent members as we did before, and I have been re-appointed to the Cabinet by the Leader, Cllr Ian Hudspeth. I will continue to drive our Asset Management and Property Portfolio, our Cultural & Community Services, and in addition I have taken over the County Council’s Transformation Programme, known as Fit for the Future.

COUNCIL SET A BUDGET FROM A RESILIENT POSITION

OCC set a new budget from a resilient position having made difficult choices in previous years to manage a combination of squeezed budgets and the fact that more people need council services – especially in children’s social care and adult social care. At the same time the council has been involving communities in services for their locality – ranging from support for older people and those with learning disabilities to library volunteers. The net result is that the council’s finances are in a resilient position looking ahead to the 2018/19 financial year and planning for years up to 2022. Although proposed budget changes are not as extensive as in many previous years, like any organisation the council still has rising financial pressures that need to be matched by new savings so that a balanced budget can be proposed.

OCC agreed its budget at a Full Council meeting on 13 February following a five-hour meeting of all 63 county councillors. Council Tax will rise by 5.99%, the maximum amount allowed without a referendum. Key points include:

· Finances are sound compared to other councils, with difficult decisions having already been taken

· The Council Tax rise will deliver extra money for adults and children’s social care

· Proposal to extend £500,000 contribution for homelessness for an extra year in 2019/20 (subject to consultation)

· 10-year programme to improve transport network and release more money for road maintenance

· £15,000 for each of the 63 county councillors to spend on local priorities in their area.

The Councillor’s Priority Fund replaces the Stewardship Fund which was axed during the cuts. County Councillors will have a £15k fund for each of the next 2 years to support parish councils and community groups with small local projects. The criteria includes small highways projects which will be welcome news to many communities. In addition, OCC is prioritising children’s so-cial care with £1.9m extra being put in to this service. Overall this means £8.5m is being added to the budget for children’s social care in 2018/19. This follows the central government announce-ment that it would allow councils to raise council tax by an additional 1% primarily to address fi-nancial pressures in children’s social care. The council had proposed a 1.99% Council Tax, with an additional 3% precept for adult social care bringing the total proposed rise to 4.99% the same as last year. The additional 1% that has now been allowed takes the total rise for 2018/19 to 5.99%, with a proposed 2.99 % rise in 2019/20. Other calls on funding include the local govern-ment national pay settlement where a total of £2.9m extra is required over 2018/19 (£1.4m) and 2019/20 (£1.5m).

GROWTH BOARD ANNOUNCEMENT ON HOUSING AND GROWTH AGREEMENT

The Oxfordshire Growth Board comprises the six councils: Cherwell District Council, Oxford City Council, Oxfordshire County Council, South Oxfordshire District Council, Vale of White Horse District Council and West Oxfordshire District Council, together with the county’s Local Enterprise Partnership (OxLEP). After many months of negotiations, on Budget Day (22nd November) it was announced that the Board had reached an outline Housing and Growth Agreement with Government. This will see an additional £215 million of investment over the next five years to build infrastructure, support the delivery of new homes and boost economic productivity across the county. This breaks down as: £30m pa for five years for infrastructure; £60m for affordable homes across the county; and £5m to develop a Joint Statutory Spatial Plan. The Board wants the five-year deal to be the first stage in a sustained partnership with Government to secure the ongoing investment needed to deliver properly planned growth and economic development over the coming years. This will support councils to achieve the ambition of 100,000 new homes across the county over the period 2011-2031, as identified through the 2014 countywide Strategic Housing Market Assessment and Local Plans. During the period of development all planning authorities will have their five-year land supply requirement reduced to a three-year land supply with that condition in place for the first three years of the new JSSP. The Housing Minister Dominic Raab visited Oxfordshire in March and officially signed the deal.

HOUSING INFRASTRUCTURE FUND (HIF)

On 21 March the Government announced 44 bids which have made it through to stage 2 of its Housing Infrastructure Fund (HIF) to fund major infrastructure projects. Two of the three HIF bids submitted by OCC last autumn on behalf of Oxfordshire made it through and will now progress to a co-development stage:

Didcot Garden Town – £171m is sought for transport improvements including a Didcot Science Bridge and A4130 dual carriageway, a new river crossing at Culham and Clifton Hampden Bypass. This would support the delivery of over 22,000 homes in Didcot, Culham, Harwell and Berinsfield. Additionally, up to £70m of cycle and other sustainable transport improvements are proposed for inclusion in the bid plan.

West Oxfordshire Garden Village – £135m is sought for further upgrades to the A40, building on existing schemes and based on the approved A40 Long Term Strategy including development of the Rapid Transit network and additional highway capacity on A40 transport corridor. This would support the delivery of over 10,000 homes in Witney & Carterton, and around Eynsham.

Detailed business plans will now be developed for the £300 million of transport infrastructure investment behind these two bids. The Growth Board partners expect to hear in the autumn whether or not the two bids going through have ultimately succeeded.

OXFORD-CAMBRIDGE EXPRESSWAY

In December the National Infrastructure Commission (NIC) published its report to Government on the Oxford-Cambridge development arc. It advised on the need for long-term investment funding for new transport infrastructure to harness the region’s economic potential, to benefit local people and boost UK plc in a post-Brexit landscape. For the residents of South Oxfordshire and particularly this Division facing the potential of an expressway cutting a ten mile swathe through our countryside, there were encouraging signs in that the Commission recommended that a more logical route would be to follow existing rail and road routes (to the West and North of Oxford). But the Commission declined to be specific which is frustrating, and their recommendations are only advisory. It will be up to Highways England to make the final decision by Summer 2018. They were proposing to do this without a period for public consultation which I and many others found totally unacceptable.

On 12th December an overwhelming majority of County Councillors voted to support a motion tabled by Cllr Atkins calling on the Leader Ian Hudspeth to write to Highways England, NIC, the Transport Minister Chris Grayling etc asking on behalf of the County Council for an Independent Inquiry before any decision is taken on the preferred corridor for the Expressway. The timetable

for the project only includes an Inquiry afterwards, when the choice between North/West, Central or South of Oxford has been taken. It was encouraging to get such widespread support from right across the county. Sadly since then we have heard back from Highways England who declined to establish a Public Inquiry. They are however, engaging with County Councillors and gave a briefing on 27th March at which they showed their latest thinking on the three possible corridors. A cross party Cabinet Advisory Group has been set up at OCC to monitor and comment on the progress of the project. The County Council’s official position is neutral, that of a stakeholder/consultee.

MINERALS & WASTE CORE STRATEGY

In July the County Council’s new Minerals and Waste Core Strategy, which outlines the planning strategy and policies for the supply of minerals and the management of waste in Oxfordshire until 2031, received support from the Government’s Planning Inspectorate. Following approval by Cabinet on 18th July it went to Full Council in September and was ratified. This was disappointing news for this area, since the new strategy contains key changes that may impact our ability to defend our countryside against large-scale gravel extraction in the future.

Crucially, there is now a presumption that 75% of extraction will take place in the south of the county, 25% in the West. And the Local Aggregate Assessment, which is the total amount of gravel that must be extracted per year has been set at 1.015 million tonnes. This is believed to be far in excess of what is actually required, thus opening the door to the unnecessary development of new extraction sites.

Part 2 of the Plan is now underway, and the call has gone out to the industry for site nominations. This area, particularly Berinsfield, Shillingford, Dorchester, Warborough, Stadhampton, Drayton St Leonard, Culham and Nuneham Courtenay are all listed as potential quarry sites. There has been a big response with many previous nominations being re-confirmed and a few additional sites being put forward. According to officers the potential yield far exceeds what is needed. Consultation on the different options will be undertaken in June/July 2018. The stellar work done by Parishes Against Gravel Extraction has kept this area protected for the last 10 years. But sadly, they are needed again now, as much as they ever were.

QUARRY APPLICATION AT CLIFTON HAMPDEN AND CULHAM REJECTED

After years of diligent and effective campaigning by local residents against the application for a huge quarry at Fullamoor Farm between Clifton Hampden and Culham it was rejected by the County Council’s Planning and Regulation Committee on November 27th. The main reason was the unacceptable impact upon traffic and congestion in the area, particularly at peak times. The quarry would have generated 100+ lorry movements per day. A last minute attempt was made by Hills to save their application by agreeing to prohibit lorry movements at peak times. This failed to satisfy the Councillors as did the arguments that the quarry would not impair the construction of the North-South road from Didcot, the new river crossing and the Clifton Hampden bypass all of which now look as if they could be in place by 2025, which is really good news.

OCC STEPS UP POTHOLE WORK

Repeated cycles of ice, thaws and snow have created the worst possible weather conditions for roads over the last few months leading to a rise in reports on Fix My Street from 3,000 pre-Christmas to 7,000 during January. OCC has drafted in more staff to carry out inspections and contractors Skanska are sending out more teams to carry out repairs. An additional Dragon-Patcher is now in action on the road network travelling round on an ‘inspect and fix’ basis on the rural network. There is also good news in the form of almost £1m in extra funding from the Department for Transport in recognition of damage done to the roads by bad weather. This money will be spent on road patching later this year as that will give longer lasting benefits and better value for money. Defects that make roads hazardous will be dealt with within 24 hours as usual.

COUNCIL ENDS CONTRACT WITH CARILLION

In August 2017 Oxfordshire County Council agreed to exit a significant proportion of its contract with Carillion. Negotiations had been ongoing for many months and both parties reached a mutually beneficial settlement covering the construction side of the deal which was originally signed in 2012 and was set to last for 10 years.

On the collapse of the parent company in January 2018 OCC formally terminated its contract with Carillion LGS Limited effective from 1 February 2018. This brought forward the already agreed end of the contract negotiated last June set for the end of June 2018. OCC made a net payment of £10.65m to Carillion to cover construction work already completed.

Carillion also provided the Council with school meals and cleaning; maintenance of council buildings and property services. OCC acted quickly to ensure that these services continued through a mix of bringing the Carillion staff in-house; continuing with suppliers, and working with sub-contractors. We are proud to say that there were no job losses or any breakdowns in provision.

Like every other Carillion customer, OCC is now working out the most cost-effective way to complete construction work left unfinished by Carillion. The Council has taken over direct responsibility for commissioning future construction work and service delivery.

NEW DAYTIME SUPPORT SERVICE

Last year OCC implemented a new, sustainable model of daytime support for vulnerable adults in Oxfordshire. There are over 200 voluntary and community daytime support services provided across Oxfordshire. The vast majority of the 47 services that are currently funded by OCC are set to continue and have applied for and been awarded grant funding to support their move to more self-sustaining models. OCC is continuing to fund the Wellbeing and Employment Support Service and the Dementia Support Service, and is investing an additional £25,000 per year in increasing the capacity of these services to support people with autism and to train other services in dementia support. County Council provided Health and Wellbeing Centres and Learning Disability Daytime Support services were replaced by a new council-provided Community Support Service from 1st October 2017. This service provides flexible, person-centred support to meet a wide range of people’s needs, delivered from 8 building bases across the county in Abingdon, Banbury, Bicester, Didcot, Oxford, Wallingford, Wantage. Everyone using former services was offered an individual assessment and/or review and support to explore their options. For people who are assessed as not having eligible needs, there will still be a range of options, for example joining a local group, attending community and voluntary sector provided services or purchasing support from the new Community Support Service.

OXFORDSHIRE’S LIBRARIES ARE THRIVING

I was delighted to welcome Libraries Minister Michael Ellis MP to the official opening of the Oxfordshire County Library on 22nd February. The newly refitted facility at the entrance to the Westgate Centre welcomed more than 100 guests including John Howell MP, the High Sherriff Jane Cranston, Deputy Lord Lieutenant John Harwood, staff, volunteers and community groups who have helped ensure the county’s 43 branches have a bright future.

Mr Ellis toured the library and spoke with staff and volunteers about its transformation and wider network of Oxfordshire branches. He said: "This is a wonderful example of a library that is an integral part of the community. We want to see libraries thrive - not just survive – and this is a classic example of a thriving library. Libraries are still greatly valued by many people."

Also among the guests was Philip Pullman, author of the famous His Dark Materials Trilogy who signed autographs and said, “I’m very impressed with what I have seen. I knew the old library very well and used to use it regularly, and now it’s looking absolutely splendid.” Since reopening just before Christmas the library has signed up 2,000 new members.

HOUSEHOLD WASTE RECYCLING CENTRE UPDATE

After a period of consultation and assessment OCC has signed a new Household Waste Recycling Centre (HWRC) contract that secures all seven sites in the medium term, with no change to the sites opening hours or days. Banners and leaflets are now on site at all seven HWRCs, informing local residents that there will be a change in non-household waste charges from the 1st October. The existing DIY 1,2,3 for free scheme is being replaced by a small fixed fee per item of £1.50 for non-household waste.

DRIVERLESS CARS TESTED AT CULHAM

News that ground-breaking transport technology being pioneered in Oxfordshire has won a share of a £51million government prize has been welcomed. Oxfordshire is home to Science Vale UK and some world leading science and technology companies who are blazing a trail towards more energy efficient and road safety. Organisations based in the Science Vale are working on pioneering projects such as autonomous cars and smart traffic management systems needed to support people travelling around the county. Remote Applications in Challenging Environments (RACE), which is based at Culham Science Centre in Oxfordshire, is to receive £6.9m from the Department of Transport towards their £10million project to set up a range of different test areas mimicking increasingly realistic city driving environments, where automated vehicles can be tested before being taken onto public roads. They are one of a number of companies that Oxfordshire County Council and South Oxfordshire and Vale of White Horse District Councils works with to drive progress on future transport technology.

Report frm the District Council -Cllr. Sue Lawson (Paper 4)

Local Plan

Many of you will be aware of the recent decisions made within SODC. At a recent Full Council meeting the majority of councillors voted not to move forward with the current Local Plan and as such, it will go back to Cabinet and a new recommendation will be put forward to the Council to vote on. It is looking as though this will be to look at all sites which will include more green belt sites. I am vehemently against building on Green Belt land and have been opposing the Culham site on those grounds. I will continue to oppose large scale strategic sites being built on green belt land. Smaller green belt sites which are community led ie: through NDP’s may have merit however, large sites for thousands of housing in my opinion do not.   

More than £1million for community groups in South Oxfordshire

South Oxfordshire District Council is providing more than £1million in grant funding to 16 community groups, charities and support organisations across the district. 

The funding will help to ensure that important services such as support for disabled people, carers, and the elderly, can continue to be available locally for South Oxfordshire residents. 

The revenue grant funding from South Oxfordshire District Council will help groups to pay for things such as salary costs, rent and rates, marketing and publicity, and transport and utility costs. 

The groups receiving funding are:

· Age UK Oxfordshire - £93,289

· Berinsfield Information and Volunteer Centre - £56,814

· Community First Oxfordshire - £74,250

· FISH Volunteer Centre - £12,000

· Home-Start Southern Oxfordshire - £66,706

· My Life My Choice - £16,840

· Nomad Youth & Community Project - £80,000

· Oxfordshire Association for the Blind - £25,000

· Oxfordshire Sexual Abuse & Rape Crisis Centre - £52,500

· Riverside Counselling Service - £65,000

· South & Vale Carers Centre - £83,508

· South Oxfordshire Food and Education Alliance - £94,000

· Style Acre - £66,000

· The Chiltern Centre for Disabled Children - £100,000

· Thomley Activity Centre - £97,500

· TRAIN - £79,297

Council welcomes major £1million investment for Berinsfield regeneration

South Oxfordshire District Council has welcomed the news that Berinsfield is to receive more than £1million in government funding to boost the area’s regeneration.

More than 100 housing estates across the country are set to benefit from a significant investment to kick-start their regeneration, the Communities Secretary Sajid Javid has announced today, with South Oxfordshire District Council being awarded £995,000 to boost the Berinsfield regeneration project, while SOHA, which owns many properties in Berinsfield, has also been awarded £98,380.

The news follows significant recent engagement with the local community as part of the Berinsfield Community Investment Scheme which is actively involving residents in determining how their community develops.  The main aim is to find a balance between the needs for new homes and creating a sustainable community with supporting infrastructure and facilities for current and future residents.

The grant will help South Oxfordshire District Council pay for technical studies to ensure that Highways and utilities will have capacity for development proposed at Berinsfield.  It will also help pay for detailed design work to support an outline planning application for improvements that local people want and provide additional resources to engage with local people to ensure accelerated delivery of new homes and community facilities for the well-being of local people.

Councils recover over £1.6million unpaid council tax

Over £1.6million in council tax arrears was recovered last year thanks to enforcement action taken by South Oxfordshire and Vale of White Horse District Councils.

In 2016/17 the councils issued over 5,300 court summonses to people who had failed to pay their council tax. Magistrates then granted liability orders against 3,600 of those individuals – this meant enforcement action, including the use of bailiffs, could be taken to retrieve the money.

Almost all of those in arrears then paid the money they owed, however the councils were forced to take further action against 96 people to ensure they paid their fair share towards the cost of providing public services. The councils also recovered and saved a further £167,000 after 62 people were caught claiming discounts on their council tax they weren’t entitled to. This resulted in nine being prosecuted in

court and 47 fined.

Science Vale UK surpasses the rest of the Thames Valley

Science Vale UK and Oxford are outperforming other locations in the Thames Valley for new businesses moving into the area according to an independent report.

Throughout last year and the first quarter of this year, Science Vale UK covering Culham, Milton Park and Harwell Campus, proved very popular for the life sciences and space technology sectors within Lambert Smith Hampton’s 2017 Thames Valley Office Market Report.

According to the report, take-up remained solid at 258,000 square foot for both Science Vale and Oxford, of which 42,000 was at Milton Park and 14,000 was occupied at Harwell.  Both of these sites are set to continue to attract more businesses by speculatively building new office and laboratory space.  Immunocore Ltd, a world-leading T-cell receptor company, recently announced further expansion at Milton Park with an extra 53,000 square foot.

Matt Barber, Leader of Vale of White Horse District Council said: “Science Vale UK has the highest concentration of science research facilities and development activity in Western Europe and this report clearly demonstrates that organisations are excited to move here.

Ground-breaking transport awarded government funding

News that ground-breaking transport technology being pioneered in Oxfordshire has won a share of a £51million government prize has been welcomed by two council leaders.

Oxfordshire is home to Science Vale UK and some world leading science and technology companies who are blazing a trail towards more energy efficient and road safety.  Organisations based in the Science Vale are working on pioneering projects such as autonomous cars and smart traffic management systems needed to support people travelling around the county.

Remote Applications in Challenging Environments (RACE), which is based at Culham Science Centre in Oxfordshire, is to receive £6.9m from the Department of Transport towards their £10million project to set up a range of different test areas mimicking increasingly realistic city driving environments, where automated vehicles can be tested before being taken onto public roads.

£1.55 million available to boost rural areas in the county

Grants of up to £100,000 are available to community groups, small businesses farmers and foresters for projects that support the rural economy.  

The Oxfordshire LEADER fund aims to support a wide range of activities in the countryside such as assisting local small businesses, supporting local heritage and cultural events, attracting tourism and visitors increasing foresters and farmer’s productivity and helping to diversify services.   

Contributions are available for capital costs such as building work, equipment and for projects located in the Oxfordshire LEADER area until September this year. 

Good causes sign up to new community lottery

More than 30 charities and voluntary groups from South Oxfordshire attended an event today (28 February) to find out about an exciting new community lottery being launched by the district council.

SO Charitable Lottery is being introduced this spring by South Oxfordshire District Council to help raise funds for local good causes.The event took place at Cornerstone Arts Centre in Didcot for good causes to sign up and get more information about how they stand to benefit from joining. The lottery will give residents the chance to enter a £1 weekly online draw and be in with the chance of winning prizes, ranging from free prize draw tickets to a jackpot up to £25,000.

From each ticket bought, 60p will go to good causes and the local community. Players will be able to choose which cause they support when they purchase tickets. The rest of the money will go to the prize fund and running costs – the council will not receive any of the proceeds.

From every £1 ticket bought online:

• 50p will go to good causes and 10p into a general fund, which will be used to support the voluntary sector in South Oxfordshire
• 20p to the prize fund
• 17p to the external lottery management operator
• 3p to VAT

Environment improvements and over a million for community projects in the 2018/19 budget
On Thursday 15 February South Oxfordshire District Council agreed its 2018/19 budget, including more than £600,000 over three years to create a new team to tackle local environmental issues to make public areas in South Oxfordshire look more attractive. 

More than £1.4 million has been made available in grants to support community projects, such as improvements to village halls and to charities who provide services to vulnerable people. The district council will invest a further £100,000 to help address air quality issues and to identify new green travel initiatives, and more than £290,000 will be made available per year to help meet the increased demands on the council’s planning service.

This year marks the first time in nine years that the district council has needed to raise its share of the council tax.  However, thanks to many years of careful financial management, the increase is just £5 per household for the entire year, with council tax for services provided by South Oxfordshire District Council remaining among the lowest in the country.  

Government green-lights first use of autonomous vehicles on UK roads
One of the UK’s first trials of autonomous vehicles on public roads will take place in Didcot, Oxfordshire

· 
Trial funded by Government’s innovation agency, Innovate UK

· Project seeks to reduce car usage within a large business park by half 

The first use of fully connected and autonomous vehicles (CAV) on public roads is set to take place in Oxfordshire, following the announcement of government funding into a trial project. Innovate UK announced in February, the award of £2.5 million to trial self-driving vehicles in and around Milton Park, the large, high-tech business and science hub near Didcot. The vehicles will travel between private roads at Milton Park and the public roads that link the site with nearby transport services. 

The 30-month MultiCAV project will be undertaken by a consortium of organisations with different sector backgrounds who are investing in the development of autonomous vehicles, and led by UK transport operator FirstGroup. 

Despite being relatively close to Didcot Parkway station, most travel to and from Milton Park is currently made in private vehicles. With the site set to expand in the coming years, the MultiCAV consortium is building on the work already underway to provide the park with long-term, safe sustainable transport. 

Commuters to the site will be able to connect with the self-driving pods from local transport services, while booking and paying for their trip in one easy process. 

It is hoped that by the end of the trial up to 50% of private vehicle journeys within the business park will switch to using the shared, electric-powered pods. 

John Birtwistle, project lead for FirstGroup, said: “We’re excited to be leading the first mainstream use of autonomous vehicles in the UK. By connecting the Milton Park development with the existing regional transport infrastructure, including Great Western Railway trains at Didcot Parkway station, commuters will see a tangible reason to leave their cars at home. It’s a huge step towards tackling the problem of congestion on our roads and enabling the sustainable future development of the business park and, potentially, other similar sites in the future.”

John Cotton, Leader of South Oxfordshire District Council, said: “The funding will deliver an exciting regular commercial service, using innovative transport, to connect residents, visitors and workers to the surrounding business community based on Milton Park – one of the main principles in the Didcot Garden Town plan.”  


